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LITTLE ROCK SCHOOL DISTRICT

810 WEST MARKHAM STREET

LITTLE ROCK, ARKANSAS  72201

MINUTES

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

May 24, 2007
The regular meeting of the Little Rock School District Board of Directors was scheduled to convene at 5:30 p.m. on Thursday, May 24, 2007, in the Boardroom of the Administration Building, 810 West Markham Street, Little Rock, Arkansas.  Due to a special session prior to the regular meeting, the meeting did not begin at 5:30 p.m.  President Katherine Mitchell presided.   
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Katherine Mitchell 

Charles Armstrong

Melanie Fox 

Larry Berkley
Dianne Curry

Robert M. Daugherty
Baker Kurrus
MEMBERS ABSENT:

None

ALSO PRESENT:

Roy G. Brooks, Superintendent of Schools


Beverly Griffin, Recorder of Minutes

I.
CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL 
Dr. Mitchell called the meeting to order at 6:40 p.m.  A special meeting had been called at 5:00 p.m. prior to the regularly scheduled meeting.  The special meeting adjourned at 6:18 p.m.  Six members of the Board were present at roll call; Mr. Kurrus departed on adjournment of the special meeting.  Ex officio representatives for the month of May were also present: Tracy House, student from McClellan High School; and Jennifer Glasgow, teacher from Pulaski Heights Elementary School.  

Dr. Mitchell welcomed members of the audience and asked Dr. Brooks to proceed with the citations and recognitions.  
II. REPORTS/RECOGNITIONS/PUBLIC COMMENTS
A.  Superintendent’s Citations & Commendations
Dr. Brooks opened by announcing that Newsweek magazine had ranked Central High School at number 24 of the 1,257 best high schools in America, placing Central in the top 2% of the best high schools in the nation.  He noted that this was the second consecutive year that Central had been ranked in Newsweek’s top 25. 

Dr. Brooks continued by announcing that Central High Senior, Stuart Shirrell, was recently named a 2007 Presidential Scholar. It was noted that only 141 students each year achieve this distinction, and that Stuart was the 15th student from Central to be named a Presidential Scholar since the program’s inception in 1964.  
In addition to this recognition, Stuart Shirrell served as captain of the Central High School Fed Challenge team, which recently captured the 2007 Fed Challenge National Championship in Washington D.C.  The team included Shariq Ali, Hilary Ledwell, Brent Sodman, Cameron Zohoori, and Charlie Meyers, with Blake Mei and Anne Ye serving as alternates on the state team. Their coach and sponsor, George West, was recognized for his contributions to the success of this group of students. 
Dr. Brooks announced the 2007 City Education Trust Stephens Award winners from the LRSD.  Student winners were: Stuart Shirrell, David Chucoski and Craig Labbate from Central High School; and Karthik Soora from Parkview Magnet High School.  Teacher award winners were:  George West and Gracie Mays from Central High School, Michelle Jackson from Hall High School; and Dr. Vickie Logan from Parkview High School.  
Dorothy Doolittle, math coach at Brady Elementary School, and Jason Crader, math coach at Bale Elementary School, were recognized for developing a district-wide mathematics competition called “Mathletes.” This program was designed to motivate students to have fun while practicing their math skills. Teams of students from 13 elementary schools participated, and the team from Bale Elementary won the competition. The students included:  Francisco Alvarez, Manuel Alvarez, Lindsey Amos, Danté Barnum, Maranda Manor, Biliah Muhammad, Nathaniel Palmer and Paloma Salazar.  
Kelly Keck, music teacher at Forest Park Elementary School, was presented with a superintendent’s citation in recognition of his being named the PTA Teacher of the Year for the state of Arkansas.  
Dr. Brooks introduced the ex officio representatives to the board for the month of May, Tracy L. House student from McClellan High School; and Jennifer Glasgow,  teacher from Pulaski Heights Elementary School. 
Dr. Brooks closed by introducing Richard Jones who was selected by an interview team for the position of Coordinator of Adult Education, replacing Paulette Martin who is retiring.  Mr. Jones served as Director of the Crawford County Adult Education Program since 1995 and prior to that time was a principal and teacher.  The official recommendation for board approval will be presented in June. 
B. Remarks from Citizens 
Joy Springer expressed appreciation for the members of the board who voted during a special board meeting prior to this meeting to terminate the contract of Superintendent Brooks.  In addition, she requested that district administrators place a high priority on program assessment and evaluation of programs which are intended to improve academic achievement of African American students.  She read a resolution, adopted by the board in November 2006, which stated the board’s intent to continue to assess academic achievement.  Ms. Springer stated her belief that members of the PRE department were not being fully utilized and she asked whether the district intended to continue to conduct assessments and evaluations of African American students.  She questioned the accessibility of the data warehouse and the status of the recommendations made by external evaluators.  
Bob Powers cautioned board members to watch what they say.   He reminded them that “anything they say is perceived as truth,” however, he noted that the data reveals that some information that has been widely distributed as fact has not been truth.  As an example, he noted that the actual costs per student at west Little Rock schools are not higher than the operating expenses at other schools.  Mr. Powers referred to e-mail messages that had been requested and received under the Arkansas Freedom on Information Act, and noted that most of the messages received by board members and staff were in support of Dr. Brooks.  He noted that very few of the messages were in support of the board or recent actions taken by the board.  
Scott Wallace expressed disappointment that the board would not hear comments from the community regarding the buy out of Dr. Brooks’ contract.  He addressed Dr. Mitchell, stating that she had no regard for the rules by a previous admission that she had not followed the district’s policies for past 18 years.  He asked whether she had apologized to fellow members for making racial comments which were published in the Arkansas Times.  He questioned Dr. Daugherty’s high ratings of Dr. Brooks on his last performance evaluation, and asked why he had refused to release his educational credentials.  
Teresa Gray, organizer of Little Rock Mothers for Progress, asked board members whether they would have voted to buy out the superintendent’s contract if it was an expenditure of their own money.  She stated that the board was making decisions based on personal issues and had not considered factual information.  She questioned whether the board members were being good stewards of taxpayer dollars and stated that money spent to buy out the superintendent’s contract could be put to better use for the children in the classrooms across the district.   She asked whether the buy out, approved a week before the scheduled hearing, was done because there wasn’t any evidence to prove wrongdoing on the part of the superintendent.   
C.  Little Rock PTA Council 

Bernadette Turner addressed the board, stating her wish that the energy in the room could be generated into something positive for the education of our students.  She asked the board to “somehow get rid of the animosity and the negative things,” nothing that it is not good for the district, the parents or the students.  Our students model what they see, and “if they see us acting a fool, they will act the same.”
Ms. Turner reported on the work session held at the annual PTA Council spring luncheon and on the PTA-sponsored community forum recently held at UALR.  She stated that good ideas were generated and that the information would be presented to the board once it is compiled and consolidated.  She thanked Dr. Fitz Hill and Senator Jim Argue for their participation and moderation of the forum.  She closed by asking the board to move forward and to remain focused on educating the children.  
D. Little Rock Classroom Teachers Association

Katherine Knight addressed the board and congratulated the students and teachers who were recognized earlier in the agenda, especially the Stephens Awards recipients.    

Ms. Knight suggested planning and conducting additional community forums and conversations focused on closing the achievement gap.  She issued an invitation to the board and administration to form a partnership with the CTA to work toward common goals.    

Ms. Knight invited board members to be the guests of the CTA at the annual teacher retirement dinner on Sunday, June 3rd at 3:00 p.m.  She announced that tickets were available through the CTA office for $35.00.  

Ms. Knight closed by congratulating the teachers who were recognized at the district’s annual Teacher of the Year banquet, especially Stacy Thompson from Hall High who was named the LRSD teacher of the year for 2007.  She encouraged students to engage in productive activities over the summer and announced that she would be returning to the classroom as a high school English teacher next school year.  
III. REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS
A.  Remarks from Board Members

Ms. Fox thanked teachers and other district staff members for their efforts to make this a successful school year.

Ms. Curry echoed Ms. Fox’s remarks by thanking district administrators and teachers for a good year.  She reported that she had attended the eighth grade commencement program at Cloverdale Middle School and she encouraged students to be involved in enrichment activities over the summer.

Mr. Armstrong encouraged students to become involved in enrichment activities over the summer months and asked parents to become more involved in their students education.  

Dr. Mitchell congratulated Katherine Knight on the completion of her term as CTA president and wished her well on her return to the classroom next school year.  She thanked Ms. Turner for the work she has accomplished during her first term as PTA council president and wished her a successful second year.  She congratulated Mr. Fields on the 8th grade commencement program at Cloverdale Middle School.  She reported that a group of retired educators are at work developing summer remediation programs to assist students and to get them involved in productive activities.  She stated that suggestions and recommendations will be presented to the board at a later date.  
B. Budget Update 

Mr. Milhollen was present, but no report was presented.  

C. Construction Report on Bond Projects
Mr. Goodman’s report was printed in the board’s agenda.  No additional information was requested.  

D. Student Assignment Report  

No report.  

E. Update:  Accreditation Standards   

Mr. Hartz provided a brief overview of the district’s accreditation status report.  A full copy will be provided for the board’s review when it is received and complete.  

F. Internal Auditor’s Report   

Mr. Becker’s monthly report was provided in the board’s agenda.  Ms. Fox asked if there could be discussion regarding the report and whether additional, more relevant information could be provided in future reports.  It was suggested that the full board meet with Mr. Becker after the June agenda meeting.  
G. Update:  PRE School Improvement Status Report    

Jim Wohlleb, PRE department statistician, provided a summary report and overview of the schools listed on the district’s school improvement report.  Board members questioned Mr. Wohlleb about the accuracy of the reports received from the Arkansas Department of Education and inquired about the process for checking the reports and having corrections made at the state level.  Additional information was requested and will be included on the June board meeting agenda.  
H. Discussion:  Authorization for Independent Audit
Mr. Armstrong requested this item be placed on the agenda for discussion.  Dr. Brooks suggested that Mr. Armstrong meet with Mr. Milhollen to determine exactly what type of information he is interested in having and whether it is related to the annual financial audit that is required by law.  Mr. Armstrong indicated that he was more interested in an independent review of contracts, purchasing, and management systems. Board members questioned the expense involved and whether an independent review of this nature would require an RFP and competitive bidding process.  Mr. Berkley noted that since it would require an expenditure of funds, board approval would be required. 
I. Discussion / Update:  Attorney Chip Welch
Dr. Mitchell had requested an update from the board’s attorney, Mr. Chip Welch; however no additional information was provided.  Mr. Welch had reported and provided recommendations at the special meeting prior to the regular board meeting.  
J. Update:  Follow up on Arkansas Code 6-13-631

The board had previously directed Attorney Chris Heller to seek an attorney general’s opinion on the implications of Arkansas Code 6-13-631 as it relates to the LRSD.  Mr. Heller was unable to be present at this meeting, but he provided board members with a copy of a letter that had been submitted for the AG’s review and opinion.    
V. APPROVAL OF ROUTINE MATTERS:

A. Minutes

Minutes from regular board meetings held on April 26, 2007, and from special meetings held on May 1, May 6 and May 10, 2007 were presented for the board’s review and approval.  Mr. Berkley moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Ms. Fox seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

VI. BOARD POLICY AND REGULATIONS REVIEW:
A.  First Reading:  Revision of Anti-bullying Policy

Dr. Brooks reported that the district’s anti-bullying policy, JICD, was submitted for revision due to laws passed during the 2007 legislative session. Dr. Watson was present to respond to questions, and requested board approval on first reading.  Mr. Berkley moved to approve the revisions presented; Ms. Curry seconded the motion.  It carried unanimously, and will be submitted for second reading approval at next month’s meeting. 
B.  Second Reading:  Revision of Board Policy BEA – Regular 
      Board Meetings
Policy BEA was presented for second reading approval.  This policy sets the time for regular board meetings at 5:30 p.m.  Ms. Fox moved to approve the policy on second reading. Ms. Curry seconded the motion, and it carried unanimously.    
VII. EDUCATIONAL SERVICES

A. Arkansas Department of Education – Grant Submission:  Enhancing Education Through Technology
The superintendent requested approval to submit an application to the Arkansas Department of Education requesting funding in the amount of $185,000 to provide additional technology enhancements at the M. L. King Elementary School EAST lab.  This grant would provide laptop computers for fifth grade classrooms and additional professional development for EAST lab facilitators.  Mr. Berkley made a motion to approve the grant submission.  Mr. Armstrong seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
B. Federal Grant Submission:  Early Reading First Grant 

The Early Reading First Program grant would provide additional funding for preschool services and support for the pre-kindergarten center at Chicot Elementary School.  The three-year grant period would provide $3.25 million to implement this program; no matching funds are required.  Ms. Nugent was present to respond to questions.  Ms. Fox moved to approve the submission; Ms. Curry seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  
C. Federal Grant Submission: Smaller Learning Communities – Hall High School 
The board was asked to authorize the submission of a U. S. Department of Education Smaller Learning Communities grant for Hall High School.  Hall High School has planned and implemented a variety of innovative strategies over the past five years to prepare all students for success after high school.  The grant, if funded, would provide approximately $1.25 million over a five-year period.  Ms. Fox moved to approve the grant submission.  Mr. Armstrong seconded the motion, and it carried unanimously.  
VIII.
HUMAN RESOURCES


A.  Personnel Changes
Routine personnel changes were provided as part of the board’s agenda.  Included also was a recommendation to appoint Patricia Boykin to the position of principal at Mann Magnet Middle School and several recommended appointments to summer programs including the summer school principals and high school credit recovery administrators.  Ms. Fox moved to approve all personnel items submitted; Mr. Berkley seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.  
There was discussion regarding making administrative personnel appointments and it was suggested that there be a thirty-day freeze on hiring in administrative positions.  Mr. Armstrong made a motion to suspend the rules to add this as an action item.  Dr. Daugherty seconded the motion to suspend the rules, but it failed 4-1-1, with Mr. Berkley voting “no,” and Ms. Fox abstaining.  
IX.
FINANCE & SUPPORT SERVICES

A. Donations of Property

Donations of property were listed in the agenda.  Student ex-officio, Tracy House, read the donations listed.  Ms. Fox moved to accept the donations; Mr. Armstrong seconded the motion, and it carried unanimously.
	SCHOOL/DEPARTMENT
	ITEM
	DONOR

	Mabelvale Magnet Middle School
	$200 cash to fund student incentives during the ACTAAP testing
	Terry Blaylock of Environmental Protection Associates

	Woodruff Elementary School
	Sponsorship, valued at $50.00 for advertisement in Zeta Phi Beta’s 2007 Scholarship Souvenir Book
$25.00 gift card to purchase snacks for students during the Benchmark Exams
	Priority One Janitorial Services
Wal-Mart Store #126


B. Monthly Financial Reports

The monthly financial statements were provided with the board’s agenda.  
X.      ADMINISTRATION 
     A.   2007-2008 Student Handbook Revisions

Dr. Watson presented the recommendations of the district’s student handbook committee for the 2007-2008 school year.  It was noted that some of the revisions were required by actions taken at the state legislature, including the anti-bullying policy presented earlier in this agenda.  Mr. Berkley moved to approve the recommended revisions.  Dr. Daugherty seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
B.  Authorization to Secure Two Additional Acres at West Taylor 
      Loop Road 

The board had previously authorized a feasibility study on a proposed 16.73 acre parcel of land at West Taylor Loop Road and Highway 10.  Since that time, two additional acres of land have become available and the board was asked to authorize the administration to secure the two additional acres to be included in the feasibility study.  The cost of the additional two acres is $560,000, slightly less per square foot than the larger parcel of land previously considered for the study.  Mr. Berkley moved to approve the administration’s request; Ms. Fox seconded the motion and it carried 4-1-1, with Dr. Mitchell casting a “no” vote and Mr. Armstrong abstaining.  
Board members were asked to submit names of representatives to serve on the West Little Rock School Construction committee.  Dr. Daugherty indicated that he would develop information and submit it by e-mail to board members.  

Ms. Fox left the meeting at 8:30 p.m.  
XI.       CLOSING REMARKS:

A.  Announcements & Reminders

Ms. Curry asked that the public use her personal e-mail address for correspondence, currydianne0405@yahoo.com
Dr. Brooks reminded board members of the graduation schedule for next week, with all ceremonies to be held at Alltel Arena:  

· Friday, June 1st, 7:00 p.m. – Central High School
· Monday, June 4th, 6:00 p.m. – McClellan 
· Monday, June 4th, 8:30 p.m. – Parkview 
· Tuesday, June 5th, 6:00 p.m. – Hall

· Tuesday, June 5th, 8:30 p.m. – J. A. Fair
XII. HEARINGS 

A.  Expulsion Recommendations
Dr. Watson provided background information regarding the administration’s recommendation to expel two students for disciplinary reasons.    
Student #1, a ninth grade student at Hall High School, was recommended for expulsion for possession of a handgun on the school campus.  The student did not use the gun in a threatening manner, and he did not have the weapon when questioned by school staff.  He did, however, admit having the gun at school on the previous day.  The administration recommended placement at Felder Alternative Learning Academy for a full calendar year.  Mr. Berkley moved to approve the administration’s recommendation for expulsion and placement at Felder.  Dr. Daugherty seconded the motion and it carried 5-0.
Student #2, an eighth grader assigned to the Southwest Learning Academy was arrested for daytime curfew violations.  The Little Rock Police reported that they had found him attempting to set fire inside an apartment building near the school.  They found a handgun in the student’s possession and brought him to Southwest to make contact with the student’s parent.  The student was arrested and has been placed at a juvenile detention facility.  The school administration recommended expulsion for one calendar year.  If he should be released from the detention facility, the administration requested placement at Felder for a full calendar year.  Dr. Daugherty made a motion to uphold the recommendation for expulsion.  Mr. Berkley seconded the motion and it carried 5-0.    
XIII.     ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business before the board, Ms. Curry moved for adjournment at 8:38 p.m.  Mr. Armstrong seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

APPROVED:    06-28-07   



Originals Signed by:  



Katherine P. Mitchell, President

Melanie Fox, Secretary







